CHAPEL HILL PUBLIC ARTS COMMISSION

306 North Columbia Street, Chapel Hill, North Carolina  27516-2124

T: 919.968.2888 X 377    F: 919.969.2063    E: info@chapelhillarts.org

www.chapelhillarts.org
Meeting Summary 

April 21, 2004
Present:  Andrew Ross, Co-Chair; Janet Kagan, Co-Chair; Jeff Cohen; Betsy Bullen; Ellen Fussell; Jimmie Haynes; Bibb Latané; Susan Leeb; Jean Parish; Erica Rothman; Anita Wolfenden; Kirsten Wright; Kate Billings, Executive Administrator; Jeffrey York, Director of Public Art and Community Design at the North Carolina Arts Council; Jeremy Spivey, UNC student; Mike McSwain, UNC student
Absent:  Colleen Black-Semelka, Vernelle Jones, Jonathan Walker, Lyde Zavaleta

I. 
Call to Order 

Kagan called the meeting to order at 5:00 p.m.  

II.
Introductions

Kagan welcomed two visitors to the meeting, UNC students Jeremy Spivey and Mike McSwain.  Kagan then introduced our guest speaker, Jeffrey York, Director of Public Art and Community Design at the North Carolina Arts Council.    

III.
Guest Speaker

York’s lecture titled, Telling Stories: Creating an Artful Identity for your Community, talked about the purpose of public art, the ways in which it can help illustrate the identity of a community, how it can evoke community discussion, and how it can serve as an economic development tool.  His presentation included images of public art projects from around the country

IV.
Announcements

Billings announced that following a vote to reduce the number of Commission members from 18 to 15 at the February Commission meeting, she checked with the Clerk’s Office to determine the necessary steps.  Since the CHPAC bylaws state that the Commission can have “up to eighteen (18)” members, the Clerk’s office determined that the CHPAC can unofficially change the number of members, without any formal action.  

Billings reported that Zavaleta and Jones have both offered to step down from the Commission due to time constraints.  They will both be submitting formal letters of resignation to the Clerk’s office.  Billings also announced that at the end of June 2004 we have four Commission members whose first term of membership expires - Parish, Ross, Black-Semelka, and Latane.  Billings announced that Parish has decided not to renew her membership; however, she plans to stay active with several of the selection committees etc.  Ross then announced that he would not seek another term with the CHPAC, noting that he will not have the same amount of time to spend on Commission activities next year.  The group expressed their great thanks to Parish and Ross for all that they’ve done for the Commission.

Billings announced that at the time of our meeting there were seven applications on file for Commission membership and that she had been in touch with all of the applicants.  The applicants are: Elizabeth Taylor, Jennifer Horney, Wilhelmina Steen, Matthew Scheer, Laura Noyes, Debbie Hepp, and Richard Robinson.  

With the new target number of fifteen Commission members, the resignation of Zavaleta and Jones, and the fact that Ross and Parish will not seek reelection – there will be three open seats on the CHPAC.

A suggestion was made recommending that the two people who attended the CHPAC March meeting, Dick Robinson and Debbie Hepp, be recommended to Council, as they were both very qualified and had fulfilled the obligation of attending one meeting prior to being recommended for a seat on the Commission.  Another suggestion was made to accept only one new member and keep two seats open so that the Commission could try to attract a more diverse range of Commission members (with economic, ethnic, and age diversity).

Discussions followed as to how long the Commission should keep a seat open, noting that “a bird in hand is better than two in the bush” and that it means a lot that a person is interested enough in becoming a member to fill out an application on their own.

Since we can technically still have “up to eighteen (18)” members, a suggestion was made that we accept the two people who attended last month’s meeting, leave one seat open, and keep in mind that we can certainly go above 15 members if the Commission chooses to do so.

The Commission unanimously approved recommending Richard Robinson and Debbie Hepp for two of the open seat on the CHPAC and keeping one seat vacant.

Kagan then reported on the status of Parking Lots 2 and 5.  She noted that one of the early reports suggesting usages for the space proposed a 2500 square foot art gallery in one of the spaces and a 4500 square foot art gallery in the other space.  

Billings reported that on March 24, 2004 Billings, Kagan and Haynes attended a budget hearing in Council Chambers and that Haynes made a fantastic plea to the Mayor and Town Council as to why they should support our budget request.

Kagan then thanked all of the CHPAC members who helped staff the CHPAC table at Apple Chill on April 18, 2004.  She told the group that many people stopped by to ask about our programs, and many people filled out questionnaires in order to help compile information for our Public Art Strategic Master Plan.  
Kagan reminded the group that our CHPAC potluck party is scheduled for Sunday, May 16 at the FARM from 3-7 pm.  Kagan offered to email directions to the group and announced that a potluck sign-up sheet would be distributed. 

Billings announced that the Public Art Network pre-conference to the Americans for the Arts conference is being held July 14-16 in Washington, DC.  Commission members were asked to email Billings if they were interested in attending.

V. 
Treasurer’s Report

Cash on hand as of 3/31/03 is $27,110.33.  

IV.
Approval of Minutes

The minutes from October 2003, November 2003, December 2003, January 2004, February 2004, and March 2004 were unanimously approved
VI.
Public Art Flash

Due to a very full agenda as well as the visual stimulation that was provided by Jeffrey York’s presentation, it was agreed that we would postpone this month’s Public Art Flash. 

VII.
Committee Reports

In addition to the Committee reports that were filed prior to the meeting by Committee Chairs, the action items to be discussed were as follows:
Percent for Art

Cohen announced that the Percent for Art Committee is preparing the CHPAC’s Annual Public Art Plan.  He explained that this draft is created from the proposed Capital Improvement Plan (CIP), and is still subject to change.  The timeline is as follows: 

▪ April 30 – Materials submitted to the Clerk’s Office

▪ May 10 - CHPAC will present the Annual Public Art Plan before Mayor and Town Council

▪ May 12 – A public hearing concerning the CIP 

The draft of the FY 2004-2005 Annual Public Art Plan included the following proposed Percent for Art projects:

▪ Community Center

▪ Library Expansion

▪ Parks and Recreation


▪ Sidewalk/Street Improvement

▪ Town Operations Center 
▪ Aquatics Center 
▪ Southern Community Park 

Cohen also announced that beginning in FY 2004-2005, the Chapel Hill Public Arts Commission is considering a recommendation stating that all eligible CIP projects allocate one percent of their proposed budget to create a Percent for Art Endowment Fund defined as pooled funds for public art commission, acquisition, maintenance and/or conservation.  It is recommended that this Percent for Art Endowment Fund exclude projects contributing one percent of their principal amount for a public art project identified in the Annual Public Art Plan, as well as projects exempt from percent for art funds because the source from which the percent is calculated prevents such use, specifically land acquisition and grant funds for which the Town provides a local match.

A discussion followed as to whether “Endowment” is the correct term for this fund. The Committee agreed to look into the proper wording.

The Commission then unanimously approved to move forward with the draft of this plan. 

Self Portrait Project

Rothman encouraged everybody to attend the Self Portrait Project Community Discussion taking place the following night, Thursday, April 22, 2004 from 7-9 p.m. at the Chapel Hill Museum.  

The Commission briefly discussed the best way to distribute an evaluation form to project participants as well as the best way to document the project, however, a recommendation was made that the details of these two topics be worked out by the Self Portrait Project Committee and then presented to the full CHPAC.
Communications

In Walker’s absence, Cohen announced that the Communications Committee is continuing to work on the new CHPAC website, and at this time is reviewing templates and colors.

Cohen then directed everybody’s attention to the first CHPAC newsletter which had been inserted in the Sunday, April 18 issue of the Chapel Hill News, in order to coincide with Apple Chill.  

SculptureVisions
Ross told the group that members of the Coker Woods neighborhood approached the CHPAC to inquire about having a SculptureVisions piece in their neighborhood.  The members of the neighborhood will pay the artist’s honorarium and most likely a portion of the insurance.  Ross explained that the SculptureVisions Committee has been corresponding about this topic via email and is leaning toward the possibility of having a SculptureVisions neighborhood pilot program this year.  Rothman raised concerns that this type of opportunity could be perceived as elitist and only serving those neighborhoods that can afford to participate.

The Commission unanimously approved using Coker Woods as a test case for this year and simultaneously trying to come up with equitable ways to make this program work for a wide variety of neighborhoods in the future.  

VIII.
New Business
Again, Ross welcomed the two visitors who were present to discuss the issue of student seats on Town Advisory Boards and Commissions, Mike McSwain and Jeremy Spivey.   Ross explained that he has been sitting on the committee that is looking into the possibility of having seats designated for UNC undergraduate students, UNC graduate students, and high school students on Town Advisory Board and Commissions.  He mentioned that each Town Board and Commission has been asked to discuss this issue and submit a response to the Mayor and Town Council.  

Spivey and McSwain commented that students could offer the age diversity that we were discussing earlier in our meeting and noted that since UNC students makes up such a large part of the Chapel Hill population, they are important voices to be heard.

Ross suggested that the Town pursue a reciprocal relationship with the UNC, so that members of the community are invited to participate in the decision-making process of the University regarding matters that pertain to Town residents.
Adjournment

The meeting was adjourned at 7:00 pm. 

Respectfully submitted by, 

Kate Billings, CHPAC Executive Administrator

